POLTONHALL AND HOPEFIELD COMMUNITY COUNCIL 

MINUTES OF ZOOM ONLINE MEETING HELD ON 13 MAY 2020
Present:       J Aitchison (Chair), F Warner, D West, J Cameron 

         
 

Attending:    A McDonald, Cllrs J Lay Douglas and D Alexander 
Apologies:     P Atkinson, S Waterston, J Bernard and Cllr D Milligan
1.     Chair’s Remarks

1.1   Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting.  

1.2   Chair had written to Bonnyrigg Rose Community Football Club (BRCFC) to let them know that at the last meeting it was agreed to incorporate BRCFC as an associate member of PHCC and would be pleased if they could send a representative to the next meeting on 13 May.  

2.
Minutes of Meeting held on 8 April 2020 and Matters Arising
2.1    Item 7.4 – amend ‘email’ to read ‘website’.

2.2   
Minutes were approved. Proposed by JA and seconded by DW

3.
Finance Report

3.1
As PA was unable to join the meeting no update of account was available.  

4.     Secretary’s Report

4.1    Correspondence was received from Lieutenant Colonel Richard Callander, the new Lord-Lieutenant of Midlothian.   When circumstances permit he would like to meet with PHCC to hear at first hand all the initiatives that have been taking place to support people within the community during the current pandemic.   FW would let him have a note of what has been happening in the area.
                     Action:  FW
4.2
RDCC had been in touch about the proposed major development of 64 holiday lodges and associated reception and amenity building at land at Drummond Moor, Rosewell.  It was agreed that PHCC was content with the proposed development.  Anything that helped tourism in the area was to be welcomed and bring a much needed source of income.  FW would communicate that to RDCC.           Action: FW

5.
Police Report
During the month of March 2020 in the beat area BD01 – Bonnyrigg, Lasswade, Poltonhall & District – there were 51 recorded crimes reported, of which 25 have been solved to date (49% solvency).   During this time period, there were 226 calls to Police Scotland. 
Incidents of Note
About 4:30am on Sunday the 1st of March staff at Drummond Grange Nursing Home, Lasswade disturbed 4 men attempting to gain entry to the home. Damage was caused to a window frame, but entry was not gained and nothing stolen. Police enquiries are ongoing.

Overnight in to Sunday the 1st of March entry was gained to a garage at Eskdale Terrace and 3 mountain bikes were stolen. Police enquiries are ongoing.

About 1am on Tuesday the 3rd of March at 27 year old man was arrested for breaching his bail curfew at Wadingburn Road, Lasswade.

About 6pm on Tuesday the 3rd of March an 18 year old man was stopped by police on Broomieknowe Golf Course and found to be in possession of drugs. He was issued a recordable police warning.

Between Sunday the 1st and Thursday the 5th of March entry was gained to a garage at School Green, Lasswade, but nothing was taken. Police enquiries are ongoing.

A Bonnyrigg resident reported that on Thursday the 5th of March he received a phone from a person claiming to be calling from Sky informing him that there was an issue with his router and that an engineer would be required to attend his address. During this call his full details including address, phone number and email were acquired by the caller. Shortly thereafter he received a call from a person claiming to be calling from RBS regarding fraudulent transactions on his account. The caller informed him that they had set up a new account for him and requested that he transfer his funds to this account. The reporter thereafter transferred a significant sum of money to this account. The reporter’s bank are making enquiries to recover the funds and police are making enquiries. Police Scotland ask members of the public to be vigilant and aware of such fraudulent telephone schemes. 

Between Sunday the 1st of March and Tuesday the 10th of March a Suzuki 750 motorbike was stolen from the rear garden of a property at Polton Avenue Road. Police enquiries are ongoing.

Between midnight and 6am on Friday the 13th of March a white Vauxhall Corsa was stolen from Gordon Avenue. The owner still had possession of the keys. Police enquiries are ongoing.

About 5pm on Tuesday the 17th of March a cast iron bath was stolen from the driveway of a property at De Quincey Road. Police enquiries are ongoing.

Between Friday the 13th and Friday the 20th of March the window of a property at Polton Avenue Road was smashed by unknown person(s). Police enquiries are ongoing.

About 4pm on Saturday the 21st of March a man was reported to have smashed a window and gained entry to a property at Polton Gardens. Police traced the man nearby in possession of stolen property. He was arrested and has been reported to the Procurator Fiscal.

About 6pm on Wednesday the 25th of March police stopped and searched a car on Park Road in which several young men were within. Quantities of drugs were located and a 17 and 18 year old man have been reported to the Procurator Fiscal.

Between 11pm on Thursday the 26th and 7am on Friday the 27th of March a garage at Polton Road was forced open and 2 mountain bikes stolen from within. The garage was alarmed, but the occupier did not hear the alarm. Police enquiries are ongoing.

About 11pm on Saturday the 28th of March a vehicle was stopped by police on Polton Road. The 21 year old man driving was found to have no insurance to drive the vehicle. He was issued a conditional offer and the vehicle was uplifted. 

About 6pm on Tuesday the 31st of March police a car at Scollon Avenue and drugs were traced within. The 21 year old man driving was issued a recordable police warning for possession of drugs and all occupants were issued fines in respect of breaching coronavirus legislation. 

If any person has any information about the incidents listed above, or indeed any other crime, please contact your Community Policing Officer                                           PC Jonny Cassidy via 101 or email:   Jonathan.cassidy@scotland.pnn.police.uk
6.
Associated Members’ Report

6.1
Trish Sime of BRCFC had been invited to the Zoom meeting but due to poor broadband reception she was unable to take part but had indicated she would not want anyone else to participate as she was the most knowledgeable about what had been happening to help people in the area.

6.2
Alistair McDonald advised he was the link officer for BRCFC.  He said that demand for food parcels had gone down.   Up to now BRCFC and Bonnyrigg and Sherwood Community Trust (BSCT) had been the two main points for food delivery but it had been agreed to reduce it to just one at BSCT.    Chair asked were looking at a need to review infrastructure.  What was happening with freezers and fridges storage etc at BRFCF?  Were they being mothballed in case of future demand?   AMcD said he did not know as it was a matter for senior managers.  

6.3
 Cllr JLD said that everything was being audited and anything remaining would go back into the pot.  She was not aware of anyone in the community who was struggling and it could be that it was no longer necessary to have 2 food banks.  

6.4
As regards the shielding system, councillors were liaising with the shielding team.  A SMS service for weekly shopping parcels, prescription delivery had been set up.   There was a danger that people who really needed help and were known personally to Sam and Trish might then be embarrassed to ask for help.  There was a need to think things out for the future.

6.7
Cllr DA said that going forward there was a need to look at the setting up of a resilience group such as in Rosewell. It might be that people outwith the Community Council could be asked to broaden it out.  Chair said that there were people in the community who were willing to help. It was something that PHCC would be looking into. It was something to discuss with BLCC and RDCC.  Cllr JLD said that across Midlothian 450 volunteers had come forward through Midlothian Voluntary Action. 

6.8
AMcD said that because of the unprecedented situation, Midlothian Council would be looking at the long term effects on people and how they could be supported and were looking at how to help and support communities long term.

7.
Midlothian Councillors’ Report
7.1
Cllr JLD commented on the need for home working and said that it was interesting to see how Council departments were cross working and working together.  It was hoped that there would be a full Council meeting in June but in the meantime everyone was keeping in touch.

7.2
Cllr DA commented that she had been asking since she became a Cllr why more was not specific expertise.  A lot more should be done and would probably be accelerated through COVID-19.  She believed that as many people as possible should be working from home and in the future.  

7.3
Cllr JLD reported that they were trying to get Midlothian recycling centres re-opened as a great deal of fly tipping was going on.  

7.4
DW asked if there had been any discussion about weed control as there was a need to get a grip on it.  Cllr JLD said there had been a discussion 2 weeks previously asking for permission to use glyphosates and it was agreed there was a need to make a decision one way other on its use. Cllr DA commented that it was banned in many countries.  Cllr JLD said that if it was going to be banned then the whole of Scotland needed to do it.  It was still being used in Europe for the next 2 years.  No evidence was available that it was a definite no-no or about any possible negative causes of using it.   Unless the Scottish Government issued guidelines stating otherwise then there was no alternative but to use it.

8.    AOB

8.1
AMcD asked if it was ok to keep joining in the meetings and keeping links with PHCC.   Agreed.

Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting would be held on Zoom on Wednesday 10 June 2020
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